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PUBLIC COMMENTS MEETING 

August 16, 2024 

The Board of Dental Examiners of Alabama met Friday, August 16, 2024, at the Board office to conduct 
business. 

The President called the Public Comments Meeting to order at 8 :00am. with the following members 
in attendance: Dr. Roberto V. Pischek, President; Dr. Melodie A. Jones, Vice-President; Dr. Marshall 
A. Williams, Secretary/Treasurer; Dr. Mark R. Mcllwain; Dr. Kevin Sims; Dr. Holt Gray; and Ms.
Kay Alexander, RDH. Also in attendance were W. Blake Strickland, Executive Director; Dr.
Donna L. Dixon, Esq., Prosecuting Counsel/Red Tape Reduction Coordinator; Aaron Dettling,
Esq., General Counsel; Shannon Youngblood, Investigator; Dr. Mary Beth Finn, Financial
Services Manager; Gina Latham, ADHP-Senior Coordinator; and Steve Hancock, Licensing
Specialist/ Public Records Coordinator.

Guests included: Dr. G. Robin Pruitt, Jr.; Jessica Robertson, RDH; Dr. Sonya White; Dr. Mollie 
Helf; Dr. James Sanderson; Dr. Baker Chambliss; Dr. H. Grady Swicord; Ragan Ingram - Windom 
Galliher; Dr. John Bennett; Johnny Gray, Esq.; Tyler Mathews; Michele Huebner, Executive 
Director - ALDA. (Johnny Gray, Esq. was not present at this meeting. Correction approved in 
October 18th Board meeting.)

The President detennined a quornm was present. The Executive Director confirmed. 

The meeting was advertised on the Board's website, www.dentalboard.org, and on the Secretary 
of State's website, www.sos.alabama.gov, in compliance with the Alabama Open Meetings Act. 

Director Strickland advised that he had received three public comments regarding the following 
proposed board rule, which were provided to the Board. 

• Alabama Administrative Code, r. 270-X-4-.04 "Mandatory Continuing Education for
Dentists/Hygienists''

Dr. Sims made a motion to adjourn the Public Comments Meeting. Dr. Jones seconded the motion. 
The motion passed with unanimous consent. 

Dr. Pischek adjourned the meeting at 8:05 a.m. 
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BOARD  MEETING

August  16,  2024

The  Board  of  Dental  Examiners  of  Alabama  met  Friday,  August  16, 2024,  at the  Board  office  to conduct

business.

The  President  called  the Board  Meeting  to order  at 8:05  a.m. with  the  following  members  in

attendance:  Dr.  Roberto  V.  Pischek,  President;  Dr.  Melodie  A. Jones,  Vice-President;  Dr.  Marshall
A.  Williams,  Secretary/Treasurer;  Dr.  Kevin  Sims;  Dr.  Mark  R. McIlwain;  Dr.  Holt  Gray;  and Ms.

Kay  Alexander,  RDH.  Also  in attendance  were  W. Blake  Strickland,  Executive  Director;  Dr.

Donna  L. Dixon,  Esq.,  Prosecuting  Counsel/Red  Tape  Reduction  Coordinator;  Aaron  Dettling,
Esq.,  General  Counsel;  Sharu'ion  Youngblood,  Investigator;  Dr. Mary  Beth  Finn,  Financial

Services  Manager;  Gina  Latham,  ADHP-Senior  Coordinator;  and Steve Hancock,  Licensing

Specialist/  Public  Records  Coordinator

Guests  included:  Dr.  G. Robin  Pruitt,  Jr.;  Jessica  Robertson,  RDH;  Dr.  Sonya  White;  Dr.  Mollie
Helf,  Dr.  James  Sanderson;  Dr.  Baker  Chambliss;  Dr.  H.  Grady  Swicord;  Ragan  Ingram-Windom

Galliher;  Dr.  John  Beru'iett;  Johnny  Gray,  Esq.;  Tyler  Mathews;  Michelle  Huebner,  Executive

Director  -  ALDA.

ThePresidentdeteedaquorumwaspresent.  TheExecutiveDirectorcoed.

The  meeting  was  advertised  on the  Board's  website,  www.dentalboard.org,  and  on  the  Secretary

of  State's  website,  www,sos.alabama.gov,  in  compliance  with  the  Alabama  Open  Meetings  Act.

The  Presida'it  asked  for  a review  of  the  Board  Minutes  from  July  12,  2024. Ms.  Alexander  made  a

motionto  approvetherninutes.  Dr.  Jones  secondedthemotion.  The  motion  was  approved  by  unanimous

consent.

Dr.  Williams  presented  the  Financial  Report  for  June  2024. Dr.  Sims  made  a motion  to accept  the

report  as presented.  Dr.  Jones  seconded  the  motion.  The  motion  was  approved  by  unanimous

consent.

Dr.  Gray  requested  permission  from  Dr.  Pischek  to  read  a prepared  statement.  Dr.  Pischek  agreed.

Dr.  Gray  read  his  statement  aloud  and  provided  a written  copy  to  be  included  in  the  board  minutes

(attached).

Director  Strickland  invited  Mr.  Ingram  to address  the  Board  regarding  legislative  updates.  He

commented  on the  upcoming  Legislative  Sunset  Committee  Hearing  scheduled  for  August  22nd
and  answered  questions  from  the  Board  regarding  other  agencies  going  through  the  sunset  process.

Director  Strickland  requested  the  Board  review  several  pending  proposals  for  administrative  codes

(board  rules)  and,  if  the  members  were  ready,  to vote  to approve  or edit  the  proposed  changes.
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*  Aaabama Administrative  Code,  r. 270-X-4-.04  "Mandatory  Continuing  Education  for

Dentists/Hygienists"

o  Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  to accept  the  proposed  changes  as presented.  Dr.  Sims

seconded  the  motion.

o  During  the  discussion,  Dr.  McIlwain  requested  the  number  of  hours  for  BLS/CPR

be modified  to "minimum  of  2 hours,  maximum  of  4 hours".  Dr. McIlwain

requested  that  "Live-Interactive"  training  be added  back  to the rule  to allow

licensees  to get  in-person  continuing  education  credit  for  live-interactive  online

courses.  Dr.  Gray  suggested  using  current  terms  of "synchronous"  and

"asynchronous"todescribetypesoftraining.  Dr.Graysuggestedapre-determined

percentage  of  licensees  be audited  annually  and gave  an example  of  5%  of  all

licensees.  Director  Strickland  was  asked  what  current  protocol  was  being  used  to

determine  how  many  licensees  are audited.  He  advised  that  staff  normally  audit  20

dentists  and  20 dental  hygienists  that  are  randomly  chosen  using  a computer-based

number  generator,  which  equates  to less  than  half  of  1%  of  all  licensees  annually.

Director  Strickland  added  that  for  the  CE audit  in  2023,  the Board  specifically

identified  any  licensee  that  had  not  registered  with  CE  Broker  or  had  not  uploaded

the  required  number  of  continuing  education  hours  to be audited  by  the  staff.  This

resulted  in  a much  larger  number  of  licensees  that  were  audited  for  the  continuing

education  compliance.

o  After  this  discussion,  the  motion  did  not  carry  as presented.

o  Dr.  Pischek  made  a motion  to revise  the proposed  changes  to incorporate  "live-

interactive"  training;  allow  minimum  of  2 hours,  maximum  of  4 hours  for  BLS

training;  add  the  terms  "synchronous"  and  "asynchronous"  into  the  language;  and

to bring  the  proposed  rule  b ack  for  final  consideration  at the  Board's  September

meeting.  Dr.  Gray  seconded  the motion.  The  motion  passed  with  unanimous

consent.

*  Alabama  Administrative  Code,  r. 270-X-4-.09  "Criteria  and Fees for  Mobile  Dental

Facilities  or  Portable  Dental  Operations"

o  Director  Strickland  reminded  the  Board  that  a recent  finding  by  the  state  examiners

noted  that  the  Board  did  not  have  statutory  authority  to  waive  licensing/permit  fees,

to include  for  charitable  organizations  (501(c)(3)  groups).  Mr.  Dettling  researched

the  statutes  and  board  rules  and  determined  that  a simple  change  to the  board  rule

would  provide  the board  with  the ability  to waive  fees  for  board-approved

charitable  events.  The  suggested  change  would  include  an emergency  rule  change

to allow  the  Board  to  immediately  approve  a request  to waive  Portable  Unit  Permit

fees  from  Team  Smiles  for  an event  scheduled  in September  2024  where  at least

300  children  were  to  receive  free  dental  care.

o  Director  Strickland  advised  that  the  state  examiners  had  been  consulted  regarding

their  finding  and  how  it would  adversely  affect  the upcoming  event.  The  state

examiners'  staff  worked  with  board  staff  and  Mr.  Ingram  and  determined  a solution
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that  everyone  agreed  upon.  The  solution  was  to drop  the costs  of  the  fees  to a

nominal  amount,  which  would  not  require  an  immediate  board  rule  change.

o  Dr.  Williams  made  a motion  to amend  the  Board's  fee schedule  so as to collect  a

permit  fee of  $1.00  for  Mobile/Portable  permits  effective  immediately.  Dr.  Jones

seconded  the  motion.  The  motion  passed  with  unanimous  consent.  The  board

members  publicly  thanked  the  state  examiners  for  working  with  them  to develop  a

solution  to this  unique  issue.

o  Mr.  Dettling  advised  that  he would  continue  to work  on the current  board  rule  to

allow  the  Board  the  ability  to waive  fees  for  board-approved  charitable  events  in

the future;  however,  the  emergency  rule  was  no longer  required.  Director

Strickland  confirmed  that  the  permit  fee  of  $1.00 would  remain  in  effect  until  such
time  that  Mr.  Dettling's  proposed  changes  are approved  by  the  Board  and  go into

effect.

@ Alabama  Administrative  Code,  r. 270-X-2-.22  "Patient  Records"

*  Alabama  Administrative  Code,  r. 270-X-2-.26  "Records  Management"  (New)

o  Mr.  Dettling  discussed  proposed  changes  to this  board  rule  that  would  provide

definitive  language  as to what  is required  in  patient  records.  He  also  introduced  a

new  board  rule  regarding  records  management  that  would  complement  the  existing

patient  records  board  rule.  Dr.  Dixon  suggested  having  a 6-year  retention  period

for  patient  records.  She  stated  that  the  ADA  has  mentioned  a 4-year  retention  in

the past,  but  no longer  provides  guidance.  Dr.  Pischek  suggested  that  a patient

record  should  include  any  correspondence  with  a patient.  Dr.  McIlwain  suggested

requiring  any  images  obtained  and  to  require  names  of  providers  instead  of  initials

in  the  records.

o  After  receiving  the  feedback,  Director  Strickland  advised  that  both  of  the  proposed

rules  would  be reintroduced  at the  September  2024  board  meeting  for  the  Board's

review  and  vote.

Director  Strickland  advised  the  Board  that  two  members  of  the  public  requested  to address  them.

*  Dr.  Sanderson  read  a prepared  statement  regarding  his  thoughts  on  the  current  board  staff,

recent  decisions  by  the  Board,  and  his  perception  of  discourse  occurring  within  the  Board.

@ Dr.  Swicord  discussed  his  perception  of  the  current  state  of  the  Board,  the  board  staff,  and

the  Alabama  Dental  Hygiene  Program  (ADHP).

Dr.  Bennett  presented  the  Wellness  Report  on  behalf  of  Dr.  Garver.  During  his  presentation,  Dr.

Bennett  advocated  for  Dr.  Nolin  Connell  to be released  from  probation,  which  was  part  of  a

Monitoring  Contract.

Director  Strickland  presented  Dr. Connell's  request  to have  his Consent  Order/Monitoring

Contract  amended  to release  him  from  probation.  Dr.  Connell  has  been  on  probation  for  3 years
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of  a 5-year  probation  requirement.  Dr.  McIlwain  made  a motion  to amend  Dr.  Connell's  Consent

Order/Monitoring  Contract  to release  him  from  probation.  Dr. Jones  seconded  the motion.  The

motion  passed  with  unanimous  consent  with  the  Dental  Hygiene  member  abstaining.

Director  Strickland  presented  a request  from  Lisa  Graham,  RDH  for a modification  of  her

continuing  education  requirements  to allow  her  to get all  of  her  CE  online.  Ms.  Graham  suffered

a significant  fall  and has been  recovering  from  a shoulder  injury.  Ms.  Alexander  made  a motion

toallowMs.Grahamtocompleteallofhercontinuingeducationonlineon/beforel2/31/2024.  Dr.

McIlwain  seconded  the  motion.  The  motion  passed  with  unanimous  consent.

Director  Strickland  advised  the  Board  of  his  receiving  a question  from  an attorney  representing  a

licensee.  The  question  regarded  how  long  a licensee's  name  remains  on  the  Board's  website  under

"Public  Disciplinary  Actions"  (located  under  the "Public"  tab).  After  a brief  discussion,  Dr.

McIlwainmadeamotiontoremovenamesaftertheyhadbeenpostedforl2months.  Dr.Williams

seconded  the  motion.  The  motion  passed  with  unanimous  consent.

Dr.  Pischek  called  for  a break  at 9:15  a.m.

Dr.  Pischek  called  the  meeting  to order  at 9:30  a.m.

Director  Strickland  presented  a request/question  from  Dr.  Yartiza  Wright  regarding  fill-in/locum

tenes  dental  hygienists.  The  questions  revolved  around  the  board  requirement  of  dental  hygienists

notifying  the  Board  of  clinic  changes  within  30 days  of  moving.  During  discussions,  Mr.  Dettling

advised  that  he researched  both  the statute  and current  board  rule  and believes  both  need  to be

updated  to meet  the current  work  environment  of  dental  hygienists.  He  believed  that  the statute

has been  unchanged  since  1959.  Mr.  Dettling  advised  that  he will  work  with  Director  Strickland

and  develop  some  proposed  changes  to the statute/board  rule  for  the  Board's  consideration  and a

future  board  meeting.

Director  Strickland  presented  an email  remarks/questions  from  Dr.  Mollie  Helf  concerning  the

proposed  Botox  board  rule,  ADHP,  and the current  Oral  Conscious  Sedation  board  nile.  He

advised  that  Dr.  Helf  was  in attendance,  but  when  asked,  advised  that  she did  not  want  to address

the Board.  Director  Strickland  turned  the discussion  over  to Mr.  Dettling  to address  Dr.  Helfs

specific  questions  regarding  dentists  being  able  to delegate  certain  Botox  services  to staff.  Mr.

Dettling  advised  that  the  current  language  in  the  proposed  Botox  rule  is consistent  with  other  states

that  allow  dentists  to provide  Botox  services.  Dr. Helf  was asked  by Mr.  Dettling  for  some

additional  information  regarding  her  delegation  questions.  She referred  to delegating  to licensed

estheticians  or nurses.  Mr.  Dettling  advised  that  the  statutes  contained  within  the  practice  acts for

Cosmetology  and Nursing  did  not  allow  those  licensees  to work  under  the direct  supervision  of  a

dentist  relating  to providing  Botox  services.  Both  examples  would  fall  under  the dental  board's

definition  of  a Dental  Assistant  and would  be limited  to the duties  outlined  in Alabama

Administrative  Code,  r. 270-X-3-.10  "Duties  of  Allied  Dental  Personnel".  Dr. Helf's  email

remarks  regarding  the  ADHP  and  the  current  QCS  rule  were  provided  to the  Board  for  their  review

and  consideration.

Director  Strickland  presented  the Board  with  a similar  email  request  from  Dr.  Lauren  Metzger

regarding  a dentist  being  able  to delegate  Botox  services  to a Nurse  Practitioner.  Mr.  Dettling
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advised  that  he believed  that  the same standards  previously  mentioned  would  apply  to a nurse

practitioner,  but  he would  confirm.

Director  Strickland  presented  a request  from  a current  ADHP  student  who  missed  the first  day  of

class  due  to a medical  emergency  with  her  child.  He  advised  the Board  that  he advocated  for  the

student  to be able to remain  in the program  with  Dr. Basma  and Ms.  Latham's  support.  Ms.

Alexander  made  a motion  to allow  the student  to remain  in  the program.  Dr.  Jones  seconded  the

motion.  The  motion  passed  with  unanimous  consent.

Director  Strickland  presented  a request  to review  a License  by  Regional  Exam  for  an applicant

that  was  pre-approved  at the  July  12, 2024  board  meeting  with  a large  group  of  other  applicants.

During  the  applicationprocess,  it  was  discovered  that  the  applicanthad  indicated  onthe  application

that  they  had  no previous  arrests  or convictions;  however,  a previous  arrest  was  found  during  the

background  check.  The  applicant  was contacted  and explained  that  the charges  were  dismissed

after  the  completion  of  court-ordered  requirements.  The  applicant  didn't  realize  that  the  arrest  still

required  documentation  on the  application.  Director  Strickland  advised  that  he reviewed  all  of  the

documentation  of  the arrest  and advocated  for  the applicant  to be allowed  to proceed  with  the

licensing  process.  Ms.  Alexander  made  a motion  to allow  the  applicant  to proceed  with  licensure.

Dr.  McIlwain  seconded  the  motion.  The  motion  passed  with  unanimous  consent.

Director  Strickland  advised  that  Dr. Jones  had been  asked  to serve  on a sub-cornmtttee  of  the

Alabama  Department  of  Public  Health  (ADPH)/Oral  Health  Coalition  of  Alabama  (OHCA).  He

asked  the  Board's  approval  for  Dr.  Jones  to serve  in  that  capacity.  Dr.  McIlwain  made  a motion

to allow  Dr.  Jones to serve  on the ADPH/OHCA  sub-committee.  Dr.  Sims  seconded  the  motion.

The  motion  passed  with  unanimous  consent  with  Dr.  Jones  abstaining.

Director  Strickland  presented  the revised  Complaint/Investigative  Protocols  for the Board's

approval.  The  primary  revision  was  the  inclusion  of  a member  of  the  anesthesia  committee  being

assigned  to board  investigations  of  standard  of  care  complaints  that  involve  sedation  or anesthesia.

Dr.Simsmadeamotiontoadopttherevisedprotocols.  Dr.Graysecondedthemotion.  Themotion

passed  with  unanimous  consent.

Dr.  McIlwain  discussed  possible  suggested  revisions  to the  Oral  Conscious  Sedation  (QCS)  board

rule  that  became  effective  on June 14,  2024.  He  suggested  getting  additional  input  from  pediatric

dentists  to determine  monitoring  requirements  for  patients  below  the age of  13 and those  above

that  age. Dr.  McIlwain  commented  that  the  reimbursement  rate  from  Medicaid  is having  an effect

on pediatric  dentists  and their  ability  to utilize  sedation.  After  a brief  discussion,  the Board

acknowledged  that  they  are not  the appropriate  agency  to advocate  for  changes  in  reimbursement.

Dr.  Pischek  called  for  a break  at 10:45  a.m.

Dr.  Pischek  called  the  meeting  to order  at 10:55  a.m.

Dr.  Jones  presented  her  report  from  the  State  Committee  of  Public  Health  (SCPH).

Dr.  Jones  presented  her  report  from  the  National  Council  of  Dentist  Health  Programs  (NCDHP).
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Dr.  Jones  presented  her  report  from  the  Oral  Health  Coalition  of  Alabama  (OHCA).

Director  Strickland  presented  the  proposed  2024-2025  Budget  for  the  Board's  review.  He  advised

that  revenues  are expected  to be down  slightly;  however,  that  loss  will  be offset  by  a reduction  of

expenses.  Director  Strickland  advised  that  personnel  costs  are  being  maintained  at approximately

38-39%oftheoverallbudgetevenwiththeanticipatedhiringofl-2additionalstaffmembers.  He

asked  the  Board  to review  the  budget  and  send  any  questions  to either  Dr.  Finn  or  himself  prior  to

the  September  2024  board  meeting  where  the  final  budget  will  be  voted  on  by  the  Board.  After  a

brief  discussion,  Dr.  Williams  cornrnended  the  staff's  work  on the  budget.  Director  Strickland

acknowledged  the hard  work  completed  by  Dr. Firu'i  and  the Board's  accounting  firm  (Mr.

Driskell)  in  preparing  the  budget.

*  Dental  License  Applications

o  By  Regional  Exam

a Dr.  Andrew  Buck,  DMD;  Midwestern  2020

'  Dr.  Vincenzo  Giovannitti,  DMD;  Univ.  of  Pittsburg  2024

Dr.  Ramtin  Sadid  Zadeh,  DDS;  Univ.  of  Buffalo  2023

Dr.  Gray  recornrnended  approval  of  the  above  applicants  for  Dental  Licensure  by  Regional  Exam

contingent  upon  successful  completion  of  the  jurisprudence  exam.  Dr.  Sims  made  a motion  to

approvetheapplications.  Dr.Jonessecondedthemotion.Themotionwasapprovedbyunanimous

consent.

o  By  Credentials

a Dr.  Jeffrey  Kesling,  DDS;  Creighton  1998

a Dr.  Chris  Kim,  DMD;  Univ.  of  Peru'isylvania  2015

a Dr.  Ha  Ngoc  Le,  DMD;  Med.  College  of  GA  2008

Dr.  Gray  recornrnended  approval  of  the above  applicant  for  Dental  Licensure  by  Credentials

contingent  upon  successful  completion  of  the  jurisprudence  exam.  Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  to

approve  the applications.  Dr. Pischek  seconded  the motion.  The  motion  was approved  by

unanimous  consent.

o  Retirement  and/or  Disability

a Dr.  Diane  Yoder,  D.005428  (Retire)

a Dr.  James  E. Hatcher,  D.0004230  (Retire)

'  Dr.  Norman  Blaum,  D.0004072  (Retire)

a Dr.  Gary  Fishbein,  D.0003585  (Retire)

a Dr.  Raymond  Porco,  D.0005131  (Retire)

'  Dr.  Stephanie  Steinmetz,  D.0004436  (Disabled)

Dr.  Harutun  Missirlian,  D.0006161  (Retire)
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Dr. Gray  recommended  approval  of  the above  applicants  for  Retirement  and/or  Disability.  Dr.

Williams  made  a motion  to approve  the applications.  Dr. Jones seconded  the motion.  The

motion  was approved  by  unanimous  consent.

o  Military/Spouse  Portability  License

'  Dr.  Rhett  Pendley

Dr.  Gray  recommended  approval  of  the above  applicant  for  Military/Spouse  Portability  License.

Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  to approve  the  application.  Dr.  Sims  seconded  the  motion.  The  motion

was approved  by  unanimous  consent.

*  Dental  Hygiene  License  Applications

o By  Regional  Exam

a Xavier  Allen,  RDH;  Fortis  2024

a Katie  Bentley,  RDH;  Pensacola  St. College  2024

a James  Camp,  RDH;  Columbus  Technical  College  2023

a Melodie  Coates,  RDH;  Meridian  Community  College  2023

a Joshua  Matthew,  RDH;  Fortis  2024

'  Jameca  Young,  RDH;  Fortis  2024

a Parul  Patel,  RDH;  Fortis  2024

Ms.  Alexander  recommended  approval  of  the above  applicants  for  Dental  Hygiene  Licensure  by

Regional  Exam  contingent  upon  successful  completion  of  the  jurisprudence  exam.  Dr.  Jones  made

a motion  to approve  the applications.  Dr. Williams  seconded  the motion.  The  motion  was

approved  by  unanimous  consent.

o By  Credentials

a Miguel  Gonzalez,  RDH;  FAU  1999

a Molly  McCaru'i,  RDH;  Univ.  of  Alaska  1999

Catherine  Valentine,  RDH;  Wake  Tech.  Cornm.  College  2007

Ms.  Alexander  recommended  approval  of  the above  applicants  for  Dental  Hygiene  Licensure  by

Credentials  contingent  upon  successful  completion  of  the  jurisprudence  exam.  Dr.  Williams  made

a motion  to approve  the applications.  Dr.  Jones  seconded  the  motion.  The  motion  was  approved

b y unanimous  consent.

Ms.LathampresentedherADHPReport.  The2024-2025programisunderwaywithl96students.

Students  have  taken  their  first  exam  and  had  hands-on  instrumentation  training  at the  UAB  dental

school.  Dr.  Basma,  the ADHP-Educational  Director  and Ms.  Latham  completed  their  review  of

the schedule  and made  some  minor  changes  intended  to better  prepare  students  for  upcoming

exams.

Investigator  Youngblood  presented  the  Inspection  Report.  A  total  of  4 Facility  Inspections  and 2

Anesthesia  Evaluations  were  conducted  with  one  evaluation  failure.
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Mr.  Dettling  presented  his  Attorney  Report.  He  reviewed  the  new  Public  Records  Law  recently

passed  by  the  state  legislature,  as well  as a recent  appeal  of  a Final  Order  issued  by  the  Board.  The

appeal  was  dismissed  by  the  Madison  County  judge.

Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  that  case  #2021-52  be invited  for  an interview.  Dr.  Sims  seconded  the

motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  that  case  #2023-241  be  rescinded.  Dr.  McIlwain  seconded  the  motion.

It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case  team  leader  and  hygiene  member  abstaining

from  the  vote.

Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-14  be noticed  for  a hearing.  Dr.  Pischek  seconded  the

motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-105  rescind  the  NDF  but  be noticed  for  a hearing.  Dr.

Pischek  seconded  the  motion.  It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case  team  leader

and  hygiene  member  abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  Williams  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-127  be  noticed  for  a hearing.  Dr.  Jones  seconded  the

motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  McIlwain  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-132  has  no evidence  to sustain.  Dr.  Jones  seconded

the  motion.  It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case  team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  McIlwain  made  a motion  to administratively  close  case  #2024-133.  Dr.  Williams  seconded

the  motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the case team  leader  and  the  hygiene

member  abstaining  from  the  vote.  Dr.  Gray  was  recused.

Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-140  has  no evidence  to sustain.  Dr.  Williams  seconded

the  motion.  It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case  team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  McIlwain  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-146  be  noticed  for  a hearing.  Dr.  Sims  seconded  the

motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  McIlwain  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-147  has  no evidence  to sustain.  Dr.  Sirns  seconded

the  motion.  It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case  team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.
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Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  to rescind  the  Notice  of  Hearing  for  case #2024-156.  Dr.  Williams

seconded  the  motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  team  leader  and  hygiene

member  abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  to rescind  the Notice  of  Hearing  for  case #2024-158.  Dr.  Williams

seconded  the  motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  team  leader  and  hygiene

member  abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  McIlwain  made  a motion  that  case #2024-164  has no evidence  to sustain.  Dr.  Williams

seconded  the  motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the case team  leader  and

hygiene  member  abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  McIlwain  made  a motion  to rescind  the  non-disciplinary  fine  for  case #2024-174.  Dr.  Sims

seconded  the  motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  team  leader  and  hygiene

member  abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr. Sims  made  a motion  to rescind  the non-disciplinary  fine  for  case #2024-175.  Dr.  Jones

seconded  the  motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  team  leader  and  hygiene

member  abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  that  case  #24-178  be noticed  for  a hearing.  Dr.  Williams  seconded  the

motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the case  team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  Sims  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-179  has  no evidence  to sustain.  Dr.  McIlwain  seconded

the  motion.  It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case  team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  McIlwain  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-181  be  noticed  for  a hearing.  Dr.  Sims  seconded  the

motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the case  team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  Williams  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-185  has  no evidence  to sustain.  Dr.  Gray  seconded

the  motion.  It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case  team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.McIlwainmadeamotionthatcase#2024-196hasnoevidenceforsustain.  Dr.Jonesseconded

the  motion.  It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case  team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  that  case  #2024-197  has  no evidence  to sustain.  Dr.  Williams  seconded

the  motion.  It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case  team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.

Dr.Jonesmadeamotionthatcase#2024-199benoticedforahearing.  Dr.Williamssecondedthe

motion.  It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the case team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the  vote.
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Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  that  case #2024-200  be noticed  for  a hearing.  Dr.  McIlwain  seconded

the  motion.  It  was approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the vote.

Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  that  case #2024-201  be noticed  for  a hearing.  Dr.  Williams  seconded  the

motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the case team  leader  and hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the vote.

Dr.Williamsmadeamotionthatcase#2024-202benoticedforahearing.  Dr.McIlwainseconded

the  motion.  It  was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the  case team  leader  and  hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the vote.

Dr.Jonesmadeamotionthatcase#2024-210benoticedforahearing.  Dr.Williamssecondedthe

motion.  It was  approved  by  unanimous  consent  with  the case team  leader  and hygiene  member

abstaining  from  the vote.

Director  Strickland  presented  his  Executive  Director's  Report.

*  LicensingupdatefromMr.Hancock...ofthepre-approvedapplicantsfromallofthedental

hygiene  schools/programs,  159  dental  hygiene  licenses  have  been  issued  to date.

*  The  state  has finally  approved  Dr. Basma's  revised  contract  for  the ADHP-Educational

Director's  position.  We  are awaiting  the  final  signatures.

*  Building  renovations  are nearing  completion  on  the  current  contract.

@ The  ADHP-Coordinator  position  has yet  to be filled.  Several  applicants  were  offered  the

job,  but  did  not  want  to work  Monday-Friday  or be required  to come  to the board  office

daily.  Dr. Basma,  Ms.  Latham,  Dr. Finn  and I are working  on developing  a part-time

position  to get  much  needed  assistance  to the  program.

*  The  proposed  2025  board  meeting  schedule  has been  provided  to the board  members  for

review  with  final  approval  at the September  2024  board  meeting.

*  The  new  Special  Volunteer  License  will  become  effective  October  1, 2024.  Mr.  Hancock

has already  received  one  inquiry  interested  in applying.

*  Currently,theBoardhasreceivedatotalof212complaints,whichincludes80standardof

care  or similar  cases and 12 adverse  occurrences.  The  administrative  cases primarily  deal

with  expired  licenses,  permits,  or DEA  registrations.

Referencing  the administrative  cases, Dr. Dixon  reminded  the Board  about  several  outstanding

cases involving  Halcion.  Due  to the  recent  discussion  regarding  whether  or not  Halcion  should  be

used  for  Oral  Conscious  Sedation,  Dr.  Dixon  requested  guidance  from  the Board.  Dr.  Pischek

appointed  Dr.  McIlwain,  Dr.  Sims,  and Dr.  Jones  to form  a sub-committee  to research  and develop

a recommendation  for  the  Board  to review.

Dr. Pischek  advised  that  SERTA  and CRDTS  were  considering  a merger  and have  requested

proxies  for  an upcoming  meeting  and vote.
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Dr.  Jones  made  a motion  to adjourn  the  meeting.  Dr.  Williams  seconded  the  motion.  It was

approved  by  unanimous  consent.

Dr.  Pischek  adjourned  the  meeting  at 12:40  p.m.

Submitted  by:  Steve  Hancock

Respectfully  Submitted,

Dr.  Marshall  Williams,  Secretary/Treasurer

Approved:



Dr.  Gray-Attachment

Dr. Holt  Gray,  BDEA Member

Public  Statement,  BDEA Meeting, August 16!h, 2024

On June  14'h,  Isigned  my  name  to  a letterthat  was emailed from this board to the dental
licensees  of  Alabama.

It stated:

"We  hope  that  the  coming  weeks  and  months  wilf  bring  better  engagement  between  the

Board,  our  professional  colleagues,  and  board  staff."

With  this  hope  I make  this  statement,  not  in haste,  but  after  much  thought  and with  a clear-

eyed  realization  ofthe  impact  it may  have.

Given  the  recent  events  and  situation  at hand,  I feel  an obligation  to be transparent  and  share

my  personal  opinion  of  our  executive  director.  I stress  I am not  speaking  for  the  other  board

members;  each  is entitled  to  theirown  opinion.

I simply  do not  trust  our  executive  director,  W. Blake  Strickland.

Through  my  dired  interactions  with  him  first  as a licensee,  and  then  even  more  so, as a board

member,  combined  with  multiple  accounts  from  dentiffs,  hygienists,  and leaders  in our

profession,  Mr. Strickland  has  total  lost  my  trust  in numerous  ways.

Additionally,  Ifind  Mr.  Strickland's  generalization  of  our  profession  with  his recorded  words,  and

I quote:

"oemsts  are very vindicfive, stab in the back kind of  people that  don't  want to follow  the
rules,"

not  only  a fundamentallyflawed  view  of  our  licensees,  but  slap in face  to  each  one  of  us and my

125-year  family  tradition  of  competent  denUstry  in this  state.

I want  to  share  something  I have  learned  the  hard  way  with  each  of  you.  1, a board  member

elected by the  licensed  dentists  ofAlabama,  will  only  communicate  with  Mr.  Strickland,  an

employee  of  this  board,  in 2 ways.

*  Written  and  documented  emaii

@ A public  forum  such  as this

I haVe learned thiS approach HELPS protect  me personally While  continuing  to allow  me  to

effectively serve my elected duty. Each of you may want to do the same for any remainder  of

Mr. Strickland's employment  with this board.

I request m7 entire statement, word for Ward,  be made part  Ofthe  August  minutes.  Thank  you.
















